St. Charles Parish
Planning & Zoning Commission
December 6, 2007


Minutes


PZR-2007-23 requested by OT Properties, LLC, Robert Oubre, Manager for rezoning classification from O-L to R-1A at the 24 acres east of Country Cottage Estates and South of Evangeline Estates. (Proposed Bocage Estates Subdivision).  Council District 6. 

PZS-2007-78 requested by OT Properties, LLC, Robert Oubre, Manager for preliminary plat approval of Bocage Estates, Lots 1-69, Montz, St. Charles Parish, La.  Zoning District OL.  Council District 6.

Chris Trepagnier, 265 West Beach Parkway, Mandeville, La.  Mr. Trepagnier stated that along with his partner Bob Oubre, they are proposing to develop Bocage Estates Subdivision in Montz.  They are requesting that both of the items be tabled so that they can have an opportunity to call a town hall meeting to try to solve some of the problems that the community is voicing.  

Mr. Poche stated that the reason that they deviated was because there are a lot of people in the audience to speak to that tonight.  Tabling the request would mean that the people would be sent home without a chance for a hearing.  I had hoped that you would have called the meeting before hand to call a town hall meeting.  

Mr. Lambert asked Mr. Trepagnier his intentions as far as tabling the request.  What are you planning to do for the residents?

Mr. Trepagnier stated that they are going to have a town hall meeting and try to address some of their concerns.  He stated that he just found out in the last couple of days that there was going to be some heavy opposition and he found out tonight that there is a lot of opposition.  He stated that they would like to see what their concerns are.  He stated that he knew drainage and access are some of the concerns.  He would like to meet with them to find out what they could do to appease their concerns.

Mr. Bordner added that he has a letter from Mr. Bush that indicates that the DIA (Drainage Impact Analysis) is not properly stamped and there are significant errors that may prohibit us from acting on the request this evening.

Mr. Lambert stated that he was going to validate the same point that Mr. Bordner made.  He asked Mr. Trepagnier if he was aware of the Public Works notification?  

Mr. Trepagnier stated that he just received the letter today.  

Mr. Lambert asked the Commission if they had the opportunity to review it?

Mr. Poche stated that he just got it tonight.

Mr. Lambert stated that there are several items of the list from Public Works that needs to be addressed.

Mr. Trepagnier stated that they would like the opportunity to address them.

Mr. Poche explained to the audience what was happening.  He stated that the fact that they came out in mass to protest or to appreciate what he wants to do or to have some questions answered, you’ve got their attention at the least.  I’m not making the decision on whether or not to table, and you showing up in mass did make a difference.  If we decide to table this, it will give you the opportunity to speak with him one on one at a town hall meeting and he could possibly address your concerns.  There is a chance that he gets this subdivision put through with some changes, you may want the opportunity to discuss it with him beforehand.  Whether we approve of disapprove of it tonight, he can reapply.  Mr. Poche asked them to keep all of the options in mind.  Mr. Poche stated that the applicant asked that this request be tabled and he asked the Commission for a motion and a second to table and a vote to table.  If not, we will hear the case tonight.

Mr. Lambert stated that with the number of items that need to be addressed on this particular plat, it’s extensive and I don’t see this.

Mr. Poche suggested that we could have the public hearing tonight and delay the vote and table until we have a vote.

Mr. Bordner stated that we could also remove it from consideration because there are obviously a lot of discrepancies in the application.

Mr. Poche stated that with that suggestion, the applicant would have to reapply.

Mr. Bordner asked what would be the time limit on that reapplication?

Mr. Romano stated that it is a rezoning case that if it gets removed, it is a period of one year.  He stated that the subdivision case could come back the next month.

Mr. Becnel asked if Mr. Trepagnier only got this today, does the people in opposition have something in writing scheduling a list of all of your oppositions that you could provide him something.  Mr. Becnel stated that he finds it hard to believe that he just found out about it today.  He stated that there is a memo to Mr. Henderson from Mr. Bush it is very extensive.  Mr. Becnel stated that the residents may have additional concerns beyond the concerns of the parish.  He wanted to know if they had it in writing that they could provide to him tonight.

Mr. Romano stated that there are several letters that have been received and you should have copies from the various neighbors.

Mr. Poche stated that he believes that Mr. Becnel was referring to the memo from Mr. Bush.

Mr. Becnel stated both.  You have several letters, but from the appearance of opposition we have here, the 2-3 letters don’t cover everyone’s concerns.  We could give him a comprehensive list of the complaints and concerns that everyone has so that he could address them whether we vote on it tonight or if we table it.

Mr. Poche stated that he has to call a motion to table.  He stated that if he doesn’t get that the Commission would proceed to hear the request. 

(There was no motion to table.)

Mr. Poche asked Mr. Trepagnier to explain what he wants to do.

Mr. Trepagnier stated that this is an approximately 24 acre piece of land in Montz that is currently zoned Open Land and he wants to have it rezoned to R-1A residential.  The plan is to put a lateral peak onto Country Cottage and put a lateral stub out towards Thoroughbred and an additional stub out towards River Road.  The subdivision as proposed, would be 69 lots.  The lots range from the smallest lot being 75 x 150 to 75 x 200 on some of the lots.  He stated that he’s met with Planning and Zoning on several occasions to get their comments and try to incorporate their comments, we met with all of the department heads and try to incorporate all of their comments.  The letter from Mr. Bush is dated December 4th and I got it today.  Mr. Trepagnier stated that Planning & Zoning tried to come up with a plan that they would be happy with and that the residents would be happy with.  He stated that they would like to have this approved and if there is opposition from the people they would like to have the opportunity to meet with them and try to resolve their concerns.  

Jane Burnside, 203 Betty Drive, concerned about the increase in traffic and drainage issues.  

Chris Kennedy, 110 Arline Court, President of Country Cottage Home Owners Association.  He stated that there are numerous people from Country Cottage, Evangeline and Dixieland Subdivisions and they are all opposed to the subdivision.  He stated that rezoning would oversupply the drainage and the sewerage, which the general public’s interest and welfare will not be taken into consideration.  He stated that this will create a non controlled residential growth.  He stated that not only residents but Public Works is on the record saying that they are concerned for the impact of construction, drainage and sewerage now, not even counting the new proposal.  He stated that the primary access for construction and general traffic to the proposed subdivision will be through Country Cottage Estates, this will cause the streets to be compromised in the future and it will also cause a major safety issue for the children of Country Cottage Estates.  He stated that his concern if also the traffic, drainage and sewerage.  Mr. Kennedy presented a petition signed by the residents of Country Cottage Estates opposing the proposed subdivision and it also includes a signed and notarized affidavit stating the authenticity of said petition.  

Michelle Langley, 260 Edgewood Lane and my backyard abuts to this development.  Ms. Langley submitted pictures of her backyard, her neighbor’s backyard and the property in question.  Ms. Langley stated that her and her husband’s biggest concern is drainage.  She stated that during a normal rain, the ditch that abuts the property overflows, during a hard rain, not tropical storm or hurricane, the adjacent canal overflows immensely.  She stated that she fears that if this property is zoned R-1A, the development would cause homes to flood, not just the yard. She stated that she already own a flooded home in St. Charles Parish and she pays 2 house notes and she can’t afford another flooded house and that’s one reason she moved there.  She stated that she did her homework, she looked and topographical maps before she picked that lot.  She stated that the parish is aware of the problems and plans are in the works to correct them.  She wants to know if the parish has plans to correct and existing problem, how can this project be considered to compound on an existing problem.  Ms. Langley stated that she feels that until the parish completed the improvements before approving another development that would have a negative impact on the existing property.  At that time when all of the improvements have been made, then and only then, should the committee even consider this request.  Ms. Langley stated that she agrees with the Department of Public Works that the drainage in the area is inadequate and she agrees with the Department of Planning & Zoning that this case does not meet all criteria of the rezoning laws.  She stated that zoning this property to R-1A would overburden the public facilities.  

Melanie Schexnayder, 155 Thoroughbred Avenue.  Ms. Schexnayder is opposed to the subdivision.  She stated that she lives 6 houses from the proposed access for the new subdivision.  Ms. Schexnayder stated that if the developer is allowed to build his subdivision as proposed, this would create a highway right in front of my home.  She stated that Thoroughbred Avenue cannot handle this type of traffic flow.  She stated that the subdivision was not built for that, the road is substandard, there are no sidewalks and it can barely handle the traffic it has now.  She stated that this development will ruin the quality of life for the residents already living there.  Ms. Schexnayder stated that when she and her husband purchased one of the last lots in Dixieland Subdivision, they intended to raise their family in a quiet and spacious neighborhood, where their children could play with their friends, ride their bikes and trick or treat.  She stated that if Thoroughbred is turned into a highway that’s gone.  She stated that those are her kids, a 9 year old and a 13 year old and if Thoroughbred Avenue becomes the highway that OT Properties, LLC is proposing, you have exponentially raised the probability that one of my children or one of my neighbors children will fall victim to a traffic fatality, that’s unacceptable but preventable.  She stated that in addition to the traffic situation, Montz has undergone such development in last couple of years that the drainage, sewerage and hurricane protection is not adequate enough to meet the needs of the residents already there and now a developer wants to build another subdivision.  Before the Parish should even consider this, it should address the issue that already exists.  Ms. Schexnayder respectfully asked that Planning & Zoning take into consideration what the residents of Montz want regarding the approval of this proposed subdivision.  

Kevin McCann, 270 Edgewood Lane.  Mr. McCann submitted 4 letters from neighbors who were unable to be here this evening.  He wanted clarification on the stub out to Country Cottage Estates and one going to Thoroughbred and one to River Road.  Mr. McCann stated that his understanding that the one to River Road would be open with the development of the land once home construction began.  

(Name inaudible) The gentleman stated that this is for his wife also.  He stated that they support progress, they support growth, they support development, private businesses, etc.  He stated that during the 15 months they’ve lived in Montz, there has been new development in the area surrounding Evangeline Estates. He submitted photos from a May rainstorm.  He also submitted photos from a rainstorm in October and he stated that the water was 12 ft. from the foundation of his house.  The parish has to have a better way to study and examine and heal the drainage system in order to get the water away or we are going to homes flooded in Evangeline Estates and ultimately in Country Cottage and Thoroughbred.  In the future, please consider requiring some sort of green space or common area to become a part of whatever the developer is doing.  He stated that he is not sure of the legal status is, but around the national green space is required.  He stated that the neighbors in Dixieland and Country Cottage Estates have serious concerns regarding the changes that will occur in their neighborhood if this development is approved.  He stated that his understanding is that the residents of Bocage Estates will not have direct access to River Road until after the subdivision is developed and during construction, all traffic will run through Dixieland and Country Cottage Estates.  

Susan Millet Badeaux, own the land adjacent on the down river of the property.  She stated that when Mr. Oubre built his house, the first thing he did was to fill in the drainage ditch that went from the River Road.  There’s a culvert that goes from the levee to the ditch in front of the houses that was the main source of drainage that drains the whole levee system into his yard.  She stated that they’ve had to dig out to try to get better drainage because of all the water going right in front of his house.  The next thing was Mr. Oubre has not been a very good neighbor, she stated that he’s dug dirt out of her yard with a backhoe to make his road and we had to get the police to make him put it back.  Ms. Badeaux stated that she’s had water in her house twice because of him closing that ditch.  She stated that her land floods every time it rains because of him closing the ditch.  Ms. Badeaux asked about the road that is going to cross her property, she said that she has not been approached by it.  She stated that her son was approached by someone who wanted to purchase the land for $6000 an acre, but it’s not for sale.

Scott Leche, 121 Thoroughbred.  He asked why the residents of Dixieland Subdivision notified about the change.  He asked why did Planning & Zoning consider Thoroughbred a more feasible construction entrance.  He stated that in the analysis, Thoroughbred is built to collector design standard, he asked what are the standards.  He wanted to know how can a new subdivision be built to lower standards, than a subdivision built 30 years ago.  He stated that the street is in need of major repair, it floods in heavy rains, there are no recreation areas in close proximity to Dixieland, Country Cottage or Evangeline Estates, so the people have to use the streets for walking, bicycling and running.  He asked how can the P & Z Department say that the parish will benefit from this proposal by allowing more traffic through a subdivision with substandard streets.  He stated that the negative impact of traffic and heavy construction equipment of the 138 vehicles twice a day outweighs the positive impacts of looping utilities that has never been there before.  Mr. Leche stated that their major concerns are lack of access, the drainage, street maintenance, increase traffic.  Mr. Leche submitted a petition with 135 signatures of Dixieland Subdivision and a petition from Evangeline Road with 82 signatures.  

Jeffery Martin, 184 Parc Helene, Buras, La.  He stated that he is part owner of the Martin Estate and he’s representing them.  He stated that they didn’t know about what was going on here.  He stated that someone called him a couple of days ago and said that he should show up.  He stated that there is a road proposed to cross the Martin land, they are not crossing.  

Damon Evans, 133 Thoroughbred, lives adjacent to the coulee and his concerns are the same as the ones that have already been addressed.  He stated that he has 3 children and they moved here in 2000 because of the rural nature of the subdivision.  He stated that the streets has not sidewalks, he stated that the kids ride their bikes up and down the street, many folks walk up and down the street for exercise. He’s concerned about the drainage because when it rains the water from the coulee approaches his driveway.  He stated that someone came to his house a few nights ago and told him about it and he wanted to know why the signs weren’t posted.

Jason Galliano, 154 Thoroughbred.  He stated that he grew up there and the reason that people build on Thoroughbred is to raise their families and that’s where they are going to stay.  They are not connected to Evangeline, Evangeline Estates or Country Cottage.  It’s a way of life.  

Bob Fisher, 100 Scarlet Lane, Evangeline Estates.  He submitted photos.  He stated that his home sits on the corner of Edgewood and Scarlet Lanes, his property is directly across from the proposed subdivision is going to drain to.  He stated that the water stands on his corner.  He stated that in April 2004 when there was 12 inches of rain, the water came through there, that was before Phase 3 of Country Cottage, that was before any improvements were made, now we’re sitting here 3 years later and we had a major hurricane and on a normal rain, a normal rain, the 40 ft. drainage canal that drains the subdivision, infringes on two of his neighbor’s property.  Mr. Fisher asked that the Commission deny this request.  He stated that he has nothing against Mr. Oubre, against him developing his property, he stated that his problem lies with St. Charles Parish.  He stated that this is another cookie cutter subdivision.  He stated that he moved to St. Charles Parish in 1986 because of the quality of life, he wants to maintain that quality of life, he stated that he likes living in Montz on an acre lot.  He stated that Dixieland Subdivision and Country Cottage was never engineered for the amount of traffic that will be going through there.  Evangeline Estates was not engineered to support another 149 homes.  Mr. Fisher asked that the request be denied or tabled until the parish, the Parish President and the Council address the concerns about how subdivisions in St. Charles Parish are going to be laid out in the future.  

Felicia Borne, 457 Evangeline.  Ms. Borne stated that she’s been there for 30 years.  She stated that since the new subdivisions game in the flooding is terrible, you can’t go through it, you can’t see the road when it rains bad.  She stated that she has all the concerns like everyone else, but she stated that she is also a bus driver and she drives the whole parish and most of the subdivisions in this parish do not connect.  She stated that it would be a lot easier if they did connect, but they don’t.  She stated that she hopes that the parish doesn’t put in another subdivision like that in this parish because nobody has to be connected and we shouldn’t have to be that way either.

Karen Lucas Bivona, 153 Thoroughbred Avenue, Montz.  Ms. Bivona stated that she’s been living in her home since 1989 and she stated that she plans on being there a long time.  She stated that she loves where she lives and Thoroughbred Avenue is a quiet, one road subdivision with a dead end street with a cul de sac and railroad, a neighborhood with no connecting streets.  She stated that 95% of the people that travel that street lives down that street.  She stated that the neighbors know each other and watch out for each other.  She stated that she doesn’t want to have to worry about traffic, drainage, flooding, and the deterioration of the street.  Ms. Bivona stated that the residents of Bocage Estates would cause an over population of the area and overcrowding of land in Montz, this in turn would overburden public facilities including water, sewer, drainage, traffic, police, and schools.

Mel Karr, 144 Thoroughbred Avenue, Montz.  Mr. Karr is concerned about the traffic, the inadequate water supply, sewer, and everything that’s been spoken about tonight.  He stated that if you put another subdivision in, every thing will worsen.  He stated that he never had water in front of his house until they built Evangeline Estates and it hasn’t gotten any better.  

Ray Landry, 177 Thoroughbred Avenue.  Mr. Landry stated he and his wife looked for property and their search ended immediately when they got to Thoroughbred Avenue.  He stated that their were children small enough that they were riding bicycles with training wheels on them, tricycles and unaccompanied by parents and he and his wife decided that they would search no where else, they would buy the house on this street.  The children can still ride their bicycles and skateboards in the street from one end to the other.  Elderly people take their morning and evening walks from one end to the other. He stated that they stand in their yards and police their own street, they enforce their own speed limit.  He stated that this is a way of life.  He stated that one thing that needs to be addressed is the safety of the children on those bicycles, the safety of the senior citizens taking their morning and evening walks.  

Chris Trailer, 108 Ann Court, Country Cottage.  He stated that the one thing that he heard tonight was the quality of life.  He stated that being a life long resident of Jefferson Parish, he, his wife and 4 children, they moved out to St. Charles Parish because of their way of life.  He stated that they enjoy living where they live and he would like to see his children grow up in Country Cottage without adding to the problems that they already have.  He stated that drainage is a big concern, because there is a drainage ditch that runs through the last 5 ft. of his property which he understands that the parish is supposed to maintain the ditch.  He stated that in the last 2 years, he’s seen the parish come and cut that ditch twice.  He stated that he and his neighbors have maintained that ditch because of the drainage, they want the water to drain where it’s supposed to drain.  He stated that it has been addressed to all concerned about the drainage and no one came out to survey it to see what could be done.  He stated that if there is no access to River Road, one concern is if there is a fire in this particular neighborhood that proposed to be developed, how is that fire engine going to get to that house towards River Road if it has to go completely around.  He stated that his house abuts to the proposed land, he doesn’t want a fire to impede not only in that neighborhood but also attack theirs also, because of access to that neighborhood.  Mr. Trailer stated that all of the problems that were addressed earlier, they definitely want to see those fixed before any new development can be approved.  Mr. Trailer stated that there is no green space in Country Cottage or near by where his kids could go to.  He stated that he would like to see some type of development happen on CC Road and River Road for the residents of Montz.  He also stated that the River Road going through the spillway needs to be addressed.

Marsha Culver, 163 Thoroughbred, a life long resident of St. Charles Parish.  She stated if you look at the shape of the street, it makes it hazardous for people walking.  She stated that in the morning and in the evening just with the normal traffic, you have to dodge school busses. She stated that if you had another 100 plus cars down that street or whatever it going to create into a new land locked subdivision.  She stated that when Evangeline Estates was built, Lance Marino was the Councilman, there was a town hall meeting at the firehouse.  She stated that Timmy Perrilloux did a walk down of the whole area, told that Council and Planning and Zoning what it would take to improve the drainage.  She stated that Lance Marino assured them that drainage would be addressed, what did they do?  Nothing.  She stated that the drainage goes to the lake and you have people building behind her, you think they’re going to build at the same height we built at.  She stated that she’s lived in Montz since 1986,  and she has not since one inch of infrastructure improvement.  Ms. Culver mentioned mosquito control and it’s non existence in Montz.  She stated that Montz has been a forgotten part of St. Charles Parish and she doesn’t think that they are going to let it happen anymore.

Stephanie (last name inaudible), 103 Arline Court, Montz.  She asked why would the Commission allow Mr. Oubre to construct a subdivision when he is not willing to have a road on the side of his house going into that subdivision.  

Jason Faherty, 102 Linda Diane Court, Montz.  He stated that the reason he and his wife bought the lot was because it was in a quiet cul de sac and a quiet neighborhood where kids could play and he was shocked when he saw the sign up and he would probably sell his house because he is upset.  He is asking the Commission to deny the request.

Ronald Lambert, 123 Thoroughbred Avenue, Montz.  He stated that he is the elderly gentleman that walks.  He stated that there are only 2 families who lived there longer than he and his wife.  He stated that many of the young families that live there now, he’s observed them since they were babies growing up.  He stated that they bought homes, his own daughter did too, because they wanted to stay there.  He stated that he found it amusing that the engineer described Thoroughbred was able to handle the construction traffic anticipated.  He stated that he must have looked at a different Thoroughbred than the one that he lives on, because it’s very substandard as been described by other people.  Mr. Lambert urged the Commission to deny the entire proposal because it could do not good to the area of Montz. 

Kevin Allsop, 100 Ann Court, Montz.  Mr. Allsop stated that he recently moved into his house and he had been building it for almost a year.  Mr. Allsop asked if any more schools will be built because the existing ones are already jam packed.  

The public hearing was closed

Mr. Trepagnier rebutted – He stated that the 2 main concerns seem to be traffic and drainage.  He stated that as far as the traffic is concerned all they can do is comply with the parish ordinances and the Planning & Zoning regulations.  He stated that they have one point of ingress and egress and not one but two other stub outs as required by the code, one going towards Thoroughbred and the going toward River Road as required by the ordinances.  He stated that they have plans for a second phase, there will be a temporary construction access from River Road to lessen the traffic through the neighborhoods but after the first phase is completed, they do plan to build the road to continue onto River Road at that point, it will lessen the traffic through the lateral streets.  As far as drainage, they cannot get approval of this subdivision until the drainage plan is approved.  He stated that they have nothing to do with the past drainage.  He stated that all they can do is engineer their subdivision to handle the water coming from our development and that’s what they are planning on doing and he stated that they cannot develop this unless it is approved by Planning & Zoning.  

Mr. Poche stated to Mr. Romano that there are a couple of concerns that he would like him to address as far as the signage and the notices.

Mr. Romano stated that the reason that the folks in Dixieland were not notified is because the public notification process as spelled out in the Code, there are three things that are required: 1.  the abutting property owners, that is those people whose property touches the applicants property are notified by registered letter.  Dixieland Subdivision is separated by this subject property by Millet and the Martin properties.  Mr. Romano stated that if he has placed a sign on the Dixieland side of that site, he would have done one of two things, he stated that he would have improperly posted because he would not have posted a sign on the subject property but on Martin or Millet.  #2.  Mr. Romano stated that had he gone through Martin or Millet’s property to post the sign on the edge of the their property, he would be trespassing, he would be breaking the law.  So that’s the reason the signage wasn’t there.  That’s the second public notification process we’re required, the only place that you can post a sign on the property where it abuts was where it was posted and that’s at the end of Lindsay Court.  Mr. Romano stated that the abutting property owners were notified by mail, the sign was posted adjacent to the subject property and the advertisement in the Herald Guide ran 3 consecutive weeks before the meeting in addition to that, the department takes the extra step of broadcasting the agenda items on Cable Channel 6 and it’s been on there for at least 2 weeks.  

Mr. Poche stated that this is not a perfect system, because they have to go to the Clerk of Courts office and find out who owns what property, the mailing address may not be correct, that’s why there are 3 different ways to try to communicate.  Mr. Poche stated that this was obviously pretty well communicated.  He asked the audience to look around.

Mr. Romano stated that the point about the road that is designed on their site pointing in the direction of Adverse Street, as Mr. Trepagnier pointed out, he did that because the Code book requires two primary ways in and out of the subject site or provisions provided thereof.  That is, obviously you need a way to get in and out, but you just can’t have one way in and out.  He stated that his earlier site plan had the cul de sac at the coulee with the road continuing toward River Road.  He stated that you have a stub out already on Thoroughbred Lane, yes it’s been there 30 years, but it’s impossible to assume that road is going to stay a dead end forever.  Mr. Romano brought up another point and he hopes that it clears up the confusion.  He apologized for any confusion that anybody had particularly the owners of pieces of property between Dixieland and the subject site.  There was a map that was put together that showed a conceptual connection through those two people’s property.  He stated that the map is not gospel, that map was not to say that the road is coming through their property.  They are right if the pieces of property are not for sale, or if the parish does not expropriate those pieces to establish the connection, the connection is not going to happen. Third point, Thoroughbred Lane, granted is narrow, there is not a lot of traffic on the road, there are no sidewalks, but we have been told, by engineers that the specifications for getting that road built, are more stringent or better built than the roads that you see now in subdivisions.  In other words, it is built to handle collector traffic.  Collector is a higher quality, it’s built to handle more traffic is what it is, than what’s in Country Cottage.  He stated that they told the developer that needs to be done is this, assuming the subdivision gets built, construction traffic cannot go through anybody’s subdivision, those roads cannot handle that. However, if a connection to Thoroughbred does happen, and that’s a great big if, because there is no guarantee, there is no certainty.  He stated that they told the developer that while the subdivision is being constructed, needs to go through his property because we are not going to accept construction traffic going through Country Cottage Subdivision because those roads are not built to the same standards as Thoroughbred Lane was built.  Those are local streets.  Therefore, if the subdivision gets constructed and the construction traffic goes through Country Cottage Estates, those roads are going to be degraded as well.  Mr. Romano stated that the developer was also told that once the subdivision, assuming the subdivision gets built, there is nothing the parish can do to prevent those that buy lots and build houses in those houses in the subdivision from telling their construction people, that being the dump trucks, the gravel trucks, the concrete trucks and so on, the only way into that subdivision is through Country Cottage Estates unless there is another way in and out of that subdivision.  

Ms. Stein stated that the department took quite a few phone calls for information and we did our best to get out as much information as we could.  Ms. Stein stated that they were encouraged to attend the meeting.

Mr. Romano hit the high points of the land use report.  He stated that all rezoning cases have to meet the test of at least one of three criteria.  He stated that the Department feels like it doesn’t meet the first or second, that it could meet the third criteria except for a couple of points, those being without careful consideration given to the degree of residential development that has transformed the community of Montz over the past years, it does not mean that rezoning to R-1A should be approved because it could meet the third criteria and that’s because knowing that there is a degree of uncertainty about the capability of the existing infrastructure being able to handle any additional development, that gives the department call for concern, otherwise the development could potentially create negative impacts that could adversely affect the reliance that the neighboring property owners have placed on the existing zoning patterns of the area.  He stated that it could limit the value or the usefulness of their properties.  Mr. Romano stated that it would conflict somewhat with the comprehensive land use plan stipulations for the community because it wouldn’t maintain the rural and agricultural character, but the comprehensive specifications also point out that residential growth should be controlled and the department’s feeling is that without further research information, questions asked, input and revisions made, we don’t feel comfortable making a recommendation for approval for the rezoning.

Mr. Romano continued with the land use report for the resubdivision.  He stated that pretty much for the same reason, as he pointed out before he began with the first report, if the subdivision gets approved, while the subdivision is being developed, the construction traffic would go through Mr. Oubre’s property, over the coulee and into the site, however, once the subdivision would get dedicated to the parish, the street would become a public street and it would only have a connection as proposed through Country Cottage Estates and the department has concerns about that.  He stated that the department also has concerns about the fact that even though subdivisions that are there now are designed according to subdivision regulations, there were drainage canals dug, there were provisions made to get the drainage out as you have heard from the comments and seen from the pictures, obviously that hasn’t been enough and the department gives cause to allowing another subdivision without more homework being done and one of the things you have in your hands there is a memo from the Director or Public Works who gives the same concerns and he is saying that there is more that needs to be done before approval of another subdivision should commence.  Mr. Romano stated that for that reason, because of the need for further examination of the issues detailed and until those issues are resolved, we can’t recommend preliminary plat approval either at this time.

Mr. Bordner acknowledged letters from Ms. Sidney Millet, Jr., Ann & Kenny Montz, James Galliano, Gary Smith-State Representative, District 56, Kerry & Brook Vicknair.

Mr. Lambert stated that Montz has significant civil challenges, infrastructure challenges and many other challenges that needs to be addressed prior to anything else going on, whether it be a subdivision and any expansion of any commercial.  Mr. Lambert asked the Commission to not allow this to move forward at this time and that proactive measures are taken to make sure that the feasibility studies are done in Montz.  Mr. Lambert stated that there is a new administration coming on board and they are charged with this task.  Mr. Lambert asked that everyone’s comments are taken into consideration.

PZR-2007-23 O T Properties (rezoning)

The foregoing having been submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

YEAS:

None

NAYS:
Wolfe, Lambert, Booth, Poche, Becnel, Bordner

ABSENT:
Clulee

The rezoning request is denied.

PZS-2007-78 O T Properties (preliminary plat approval)

The foregoing having been submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

YEAS:

None

NAYS:
Wolfe, Lambert, Booth, Poche, Becnel, Bordner

ABSENT:
Clulee

The preliminary plat approval is denied.

